WACTE Minutes – October 2004

Seattle University – Seattle

Wednesday/Thursday, October 27-28, 2004

Present:  

Tina Dawson (Antioch), Lila Henderson (Antioch), Gerri Douglas (Antioch), Connie Lambert (CWU), Craig Schieber (CU), Calvin Kam (CU), Valerie Appleton (EWU), Karen McDaniel (EWU), Elizabeth Clewett (EWU), Sharon Straub (GU), Karen Garrison (Heritage), Jim Borst (Heritage), Ed Rousculp (Heritage), Mickie Clise (Heritage), Gary Newbill (Northwest), Doug Lamoreaux (PLU), Lyn Beck (PLU), Joyce Westgard (St. Martin’s), Steve Siera (St. Martin’s), Bill Rowley (SPU), Frank Kline (SPU), Sue Schmitt (SU), Margit McGuire (SU), Scott Coleman (Evergreen), Carol Merz (UPS), Jean Eisele (UW-Bothell), Susan Franzosa (US-Bothell), Charles Peck (UW- Seattle), Cori Mantle-Bromley (UW-Seattle),  Karen Harris (UW- Seattle), Jane Kinyoun (UW – Seattle), Ginger MacDonald (UW-Tacoma), Mark Haynal (Walla Walla), Judy Mitchell (WSU), Ed Helmstetter (WSU), Christine Sodorff (WSU), June Canty (WSU-Vancouver), Stephanie Salzman (WWU), Michael Henniger (WWU), Sheila Fox (WWU), David Cherry (Whitworth), Sharon Mowry (Whitworth), Barbara Sanders (Whitworth), Dennis Sterner (Whitworth)

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 27

President Doug Lamoreaux called the meeting to order at 2:15 p.m. 

Sue Schmitt welcomed us to the campus and introduced Susan Secker, Provost, who welcomed the attendees and spoke of the importance of education and the necessity of educators being an integral part of the political environment.  Sue Schmitt then presented each person with a key charm fashioned from different woods from around the world and talked about the circle of life and the circle of education.  We are each unique in our mission but are all focused on the same goal as we work together.

Doug Lamoreaux, outgoing president, added his welcome and gave an overview of the agenda for the two days.  He then introduced Jennifer Wallace, Arlene Hett, and Andy Griffin, guest speakers for the afternoon meeting.  He also welcomed Valerie Appleton,       the new Dean of Education at Eastern Washington University, and Susan Franzosa, Director at the University of Washington-Bothell.

CONVERSATION WITH JENNIFER WALLACE, DENNIS STERNER, SHEILA FOX  

Dennis Sterner introduced Sheila Fox and Jennifer Wallace, who presented a report of the work of the Professional Educator Standards Board.  This Board was created by legislation and includes twenty representatives from higher education, the community, public schools, and para-educators.  It serves as an advisory to the State Board of Education.  This group was given the task of establishing plans for alternative route certification and teacher testing.  

Jennifer Wallace presented an update on alternative certification which has added two regions (ESD 101 and ESD 105).  Both of these regions are working with multiple institutions in a cohort model.  Thanks should be given to all who are working on this effort so diligently.  Due to shortage conditions, expansion and re-establishment of this program in Skagit and Whatcom counties is being considered along with another ESD being added in 2007.  

Sheila Fox spoke regarding alternate pathways for adding endorsements.  Rural and remote public schools need access for current teachers to be considered highly qualified, and distance creates difficulty.  OSPI will be holding a meeting for the colleges to discuss the process for pathway two.  A portfolio is no longer a part of the process, but the pedagogy assessment must meet all areas “at standard”.  OSPI is looking at developing partnerships with the ESD’s to see if they have content specialists to administer the pedagogy assessment.  If not, then perhaps an adjunct or faculty member from a nearby institution may be used.  This plan takes effect in March.

Judy Mitchell stated that she would hope a standard of training would exist for the administering the pedagogy assessment.  

Colleges signing off must officer the endorsement that the teacher is seeking through the alternative route.  

Concerns have been raised about undergraduates seeking one endorsement and then waiting until they teach to add an additional endorsement.  Concerns also exist that other states may not accept an endorsement based on a test and that they would require additional preparation.

A caution also exists concerning Title II – This may reflect students who take Praxis II and not pass.  Would this be reflected in the Title II report?

Another question raised concerns the paperwork for verification of the ninety days of teaching in the endorsed area, especially if the candidate has worked in multiple districts.  Another issue is the concerns to how placements would be arranged for candidates needing to complete the pedagogy assessment.  A third issue is assessment to determine the quality of the program.  What is being done to monitor this?

Another assignment from the legislature in April and due November 1 has been a math study.   This will be an opportunity to paint a picture of all the good things that are going on in teacher preparation programs.  The full report will be on the website on November 2.  

Policy support is being looked at for continued progress in certification.  The following concerns were raised:

*Concern exists that competencies lean more toward pedagogy than content.  A panel has been formed to look at the competencies and develop a process for evaluation.

*If changes are made by the panel, then vendors need to look at the Praxis II.  The contract with ETS expires in 2007, and we are beginning to look at the RFP requirements for vendors.

*Cross-institutional dialogue for math is needed similar to the dialogue that exists for the reading coalition.  Funds are needed to bring faculty together from across the state.

*A need exists for greater subject area expertise brought to the program review.

*A need exists for systematic compilation of data for a comprehensive review and availability of this date to the constituencies.

*Funds need to be expanded for alternative route certification for teachers in areas of shortage.

*A need exists for additional support and guidance for teachers.  What is the feasibility of a math coach endorsement perhaps as a core to Professional Certification?

*How might we inform policy development?

*New standards need to be set for development.  How might we develop a centralized registry for providers of in-service?

*Reliance on clock hours is restrictive. How might we deal with this issue?

A thank you was extended to Carol Merz for gathering data on the comparative scores for the West-B and the GRE.  She will be looking at what score in the GRE would guarantee that the candidate would pass the West-B.

If there are any concerns on how the West-B is functioning, please inform Esther Baker of the Standards Board.

A question was raised as to whether any discussion was continuing on offering the West-B on-line.  This is an issue for our out-of-state candidates.  This is an issue still being pursued.

Institutions are now able to attain the West-B scores from the West-B test site.  The state is working with the West-B to make the data presentation more user-friendly.

Students in MIT programs may now take the CBEST or Praxis I in place of the West-B.

A question was raised concerning the need for research on the impact of the West-B on students entering Teacher Education programs.  Technical committees are disaggregating data by ethnicity and are looking for enough date to indicate disparity.

Institutions requested that on-line institutional reports be considered for the West-E.

The state was asked to talk with NES regarding the requirement for social security numbers and also advance publication of testing dates.

CONVERSATION WITH ARLENE HETT

Bill Rowley introduced Arlene Hett, Director of the Office of Professional Education and Certification.  Arlene was noted for her valuing of relationships and her warm, kind, and affirming ways.  

Arlene thanked the institutions for the opportunity to work closely with WACTE and has been impressed with WACTE’s role in the development of the pedagogy assessment and its communication with the State Board.

Mid-course corrections on the Professional Certification program were presented.  Three committees exist to look at the standards and the language.  There exist an Advanced Track committee, a Products committee, and a Data Management committee.  Three areas of focus exist:  Effective Teaching, Professional Development, and Professional Contributions.  This last area has been dramatically revamped from the original, which candidates saw as being artificial.  The requirements have been reduced to twelve from seventeen, and indicators have been revamped.  The emphasis is being shifted from products to meeting the twelve competencies.  It has also been decided that those from out-of-state with at least five years of experience should not have to complete the entire process.  They should have the opportunity meet the same competencies, but in a more desirable time frame.  They must, however, have the three-credit pre-assessment seminar.  This may also apply to candidates whose certificates have lapsed or who have stayed home for a number of years.  Advanced track requirements will be set by each institution.  These changes came as a result of talking with stakeholders in Spokane, Yakima, Bellevue, Wenatchee and Vancouver.  The changes in language were presented to the State Board of Education in August. 

Concerns have been raised concerning the lack of common expectations at the various institutions.  The state will be working with higher education administrators to make sure that the Pre-Assessment Seminars contain common elements.  The commonalities are especially important for portability among institutions.  In the area of portability, documentation of competencies should be accepted, but the PGP may change with contextual change.  The PGP does belong to the candidate.  

In the area of documentation, the state will need to see a signed copy of the Professional Growth Plan as well as documentation that the requirements have been met.  At the site reviews, samples of documentation will be necessary.  Internal standards will need to be set at each institution for sign-off. 

The numbers of Professional Certification candidates are increasing.  About 6000 teachers will be expected to apply over the next few years.  The capacity currently exists to be able to handle these numbers.

Terry Bergeson in her budget package is proposing a $3000 per year stipend for those teachers who obtain their Professional Certification.  The state is also looking to support Human Resources directors in understanding the Professional Certification and in providing an electronic newsletter about the issue.  Randy Hathaway is working on this effort.

In dealing with accreditation there is a request for NCATE and State visits to be congruent.  This request had its initial reading at the State Board in October and will have a final hearing in January.  In connection with TIACC, which visits every ten years, the State will visit every five years and every other visit will team with the TIACC visitation.

TERRY BERGESON

Carol Merz introduced Terry Bergeson and asked her to speak with WACTE about her vision for Teacher Education and its role in educational reform in the K-12 system.

Terry talked about the struggle in the state for supporting citizens in their understanding of what we are trying to accomplish for our K-12 students.  The goal is to screen students in, not out,  in the knowledge and skills that they will need to succeed in this complicated world.  Educational reform is as much a moral imperative as an educational imperative.  The constant focus of teachers must be – what did the students learn,  and how do I know that they learned it.  This is a deep culture change in schools and must be school-wide.  

As a result of work with the EALR’s and the WASL, Washington has moved to a top-tier state academically.  It is first in the nation in SAT scores for states having more than one-half their students take the test.  AP classes have also increased dramatically.  African-American students have made better progress in Washington than in any other state.  The State is also working on research in math and English Language learners.  

Together the State and Higher Education must figure out how to get candidates to teach in a standards-based system, how to keep the emotional motivation, and how to retain and enhance the respect that we need within the communities.

In the arena of teachers currently in the classroom, the State and Higher Education must work to create worthy performances in Professional Certification and establish programs for mentors.  We also need to discuss how K-12 teachers might find roles as adjuncts in higher education.

In her budget proposal to the legislature, Terry will be asking for a cost of living adjustment of about six percent for teachers, a $3,000 Professional Certification stipend, a $4000 mentor stipend, and a $5000 National Board stipend. 

CLOSING TOPICS:  

Questions were raised about how we might work together to aggregate the date on the EBI survey.  How might we identify first year teachers and acquire their emails to that we can communicate with them.

Lynn Beck expressed words of thanks to outgoing president Doug Lamoreaux from WACTE.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:15 p.m.

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 28

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 a.m. by President Doug Lamoreaux.

PEDAGOGY ASSESSMENT

Ed Helmstetter from WSU stated that the work on the Pedagogy Assessment had been a cooperative effort for the last five years among public and private universities and OSPI.  The process is now at the point where materials need to be developed for training and where the validity and reliability of the test need to be established.  Substantive changes will not be made this year since the validity and reliability studies are beginning.  The version to be used this year was finished in August 2004.  Universities are encouraged to compile any suggestions that they might have, and there will be a meeting in spring 2006 to discuss moving forward.

Andy Griffin from OSPI discussed the importance of the collegiality in working on the document and also the necessity for the validity and reliability of the document.

Michael Kozlow and Edith Gummer from Northwest Regional Laboratory presented background on the validity and reliability studies now beginning.  Emphasis is now needed on the training piece with materials and staff development.  The complete training package should be in place before data collection begins.  Northwest Labs is working with Ann Teeberg and her supervisors from Whitworth to implement some of the training suggestions.  INTASC and Connecticut Common Core Testing Standards have been used as comparative tests.  We need to look that intersection on scoring rubrics and see if key elements match.  Then the recommendations need to be used for amplifying the document.  External standards and content also need to be measured against the WAC’s. Rubrics and the evidence column will provide an excellent formative teaching tool to support success.  Also, in working with the document, supervisors will grow in the knowledge of the expectations.

Two key questions exist:  

*What is the potential consequence for candidates to be denied certification based on the Pedagogy Assessment?    The multiple administrations provide for much information and consultation.  There then exists justification and a system of checks and balances.

*Might a candidate who is going to be a really poor teacher become a teacher under the Pedagogy Assessment process?    Other requirements in addition to the Pedagogy Assessment will provide information on this decision.  Also a long range follow-up on teacher success of teachers who are certified under this document would be helpful.  

To begin to check inter-rater reliability, eight tapes are being looked at by sets of two supervisors.  Since there has been little training, the feedback from these viewings will not be used for the reliability studies, but rather to inform the training package.  Supervisors have been asked to focus on the evidence and the differences between “not met” and “not observed”.  At this point, the quality of the tapes is the issue.  Supervisors cannot see the interaction between students and teachers.  

Winter/spring 2005 terms would see the main inter-rater reliability studies beginning.  It is suggested that fifty lessons be jointly observed by two supervisors, and the notes would be compared about the evidence.  Classrooms would be preferable to tapes.  This effort will need collaboration across the colleges.  Northwest Labs would like a random sample of supervisors to conduct this study.  Andy Griffin and Mike Kozlow will be working on the documents needed.  Each university will be asked to identify a contact person, most likely the Director of Student Teaching.  OSPI is looking at a meeting in December with the college representatives to establish training expectations.  Northwest Labs is also looking to collect completed rubrics with the candidate’s name blacked out for information.  They are also looking at completing a criteria analysis.  Some supervisors have stated that there are too many criteria, so perhaps some of the categories could be collapsed into others.

With the complexity of the standards, we need common understanding and a sophisticated understanding of the evidence produced for us in the lesson plans and structures of observations.  The focus must always been on the evidence.  There needs to be a strong orientation to the manual and a real awareness on biases.  Note-taking needs to have details in order to talk about evidence after the observations.  Judgments should be given after the evidence, and we need to identify what counts as evidence.  Note-taking needs to be descriptive and avoid ambiguous terms and consistently refer back to the documents.  We need to look for patterns rather than isolated incidents.

Conversation centered on the emphasis in looking at student actions and on the lesson plan focus that should be on the student behavior, not just teacher behavior.  Northwest Labs needs to evaluate the instrument on how it was set to be used.  Representatives consider it to be a good instrument once training exists to support the validity and reliability.  It was emphasized that money needs to be available to produce quality training tapes.  Andy Griffin stated that some money had become available to work on this taping project.  

It was stated that a struggle exists in “what do we expect from a beginning teacher?”  How might the training address this? 

Ed Helmstetter stated that he was concerned about what the State Board is looking for when WACTE reports out on the Pedagogy Assessment in fall 2005.  It was suggested that we look for impact on programs, on cooperating teachers, supervisors, and student teachers.  Comments from other states on our program would also be helpful.  Discussion of the impact of the collective effort between WACTE, OSPI, and the State Board should be emphasized.  In addition, some interim reports would be helpful on the impact of the program.  We should talk about the successes and challenges.  WACTE’s visit to the State Board in January would be an opportunity for this sharing.  A meeting with the sub-committee on Professional Development for the State Board should also be established.

TRANSFER DEGREES

Val Appleton from EWU reported on the response to a HEC Board request to develop transfer degrees, especially in elementary education.  Each transfer Associate degree asks that students complete the AA degree.  Lower division credit must be treated in the same way as lower division credit transferred from four-year institutions.  We must make common the description of all community college preparation for transfer to elementary education.  Students must meet all requirements for junior standing including the West-B.  There needs to be a commonality across all four-year institutions.  The 90 credit limit is not in force.   There is to be a report to the legislature on January 10, and a draft needs to be to the HEC Board by December 9.  Progress on the draft report needs to be in by November 1.  A competency matrix has been developed to support the group in its work.  

Conversation covered the following points:

*Is there a problem in meeting this mandate?  What are suggestions for meeting this mandate?

*Is there an assumption that if a student completes an AA degree that he/she is automatically accepted?  (At this point the language reads that they are not automatically accepted.)

*How much of the pedagogy may be taught at the community college?

*Competency-based programs approved are based on certain courses and assignments.  Competencies are distributed differently across the courses at the various institutions.  Who is accountable?  (At this point, the certificating institution is accountable.)

*We must emphasize the Teacher Education is more than courses.  It is dispositions, NCATE standards, and multiple disciplines.

*An issue is degree requirements vs. endorsement requirements. 

*West-E content will have been delivered by the community colleges.  Will this be an issue?

*Do we lose our individuality,  or do we set a baseline? 

*Three major concerns are at issue:

1. DTA agreement – which courses are going to fulfill the pre-requisites?

2. For institutions that have content area majors, how are they going to articulate the 100/200 level courses?

3. Pedagogy issues?

A summary document needs to be created documenting pathways that we already have built from all the institutions.  Legislators may not be aware of the partnerships already in place.  Work groups will develop pathways for elementary education.  What should we consider at the January WACTE meeting?

LUNCH WITH JUDITH BILLINGS

Judith Billings would like to see WACTE and OSPI working closely together.  

Three major issues exist:

1. School funding in a timely fashion – ways of having full funding.

2. Balance back in the schools

3. A seamless connection from pre-K to 12 – a coherent way of looking at how children move through the system..

Standards for certification should be based on the needs of the educational system and the students we have.

We need to look at Professional Certification.  It seems to be a disincentive to staying in education.

Colleges of Education should be the ones preparing teachers, not private industry.  It is not just about content, but also about pedagogy.

Cultural competency is an absolute necessity for Colleges of Education.  We need a measure of assessment that all are more culturally competent. 

NATE MEETING

All institutions are encouraged to send presenters and representatives to the NATE meeting and also to submit articles to their journal, Northwest Passages. 

REPORT ON INTASC ACADEMY AT ALVERNO COLLEGE

Joyce Westgard, St. Mary’s College, led a group of representatives from the state team attending the INTASC Academy this past summer in a presentation focused on dispositions, standards, and alignment.  It is important that we illustrate a balance of assessment crunching and humanity and acknowledge what we are doing well and what we can work on.  One must see that we can be standards-based and standards driven and still use a variety of strategies. 

WACTE should provide input on what Higher Education would like to see at the state assessment conference this spring.

WASHINGTON HIGHER ED CONSORTIUM

The group focused on reading has met for a second time.  Thanks should be given to Maureen Sierra for her facilities and to Arlene Hett for funding.  The group is now asking WACTE for support for this group.  

WACTE would like to see a proposal from the group with specifics on the support that they are seeking.  Bring forth a proposal, and WACTE would be amenable.  

ROUNDTABLE DISCUSSION WITH JUDY MITCHELL 

Suggestions are needed for programs and opportunities for sharing.  The following topics were suggested:

*Clarification of the role of WACTE as an innovator of policy rather then an implementer

*Voices at the table, ie.  counselors, principals, superintendents?

*Sharing information on assigned topics.

*Conversation around endorsement topics

*Positive impact assessment

*Subject matter testing

*Pass rates

*Definition of positive impact and aggregation

*Developing and solidifying a political agenda

*Networking with legislators

*Networking and collaboration – what are we going to do?

*Community of learners – sharing

*Work sessions with certification representatives from OSPI

*Assessment from program evaluation to Pedagogy Assessment

*Dispositions – where are we going, procedures, 

BUSINESS MEETING

David Cherry:  Treasurer’s report.  The cash balance as of October 26, 2004 is $16,492.01.

Chris Sodorff moved that the minutes were approved as corrected.  They were seconded and approved.

OLD BUSINESS

Joyce Westgard, St. Martins, will serve as the Communications Coordinator.  She will coordinate the website at WACTE@spu.edu, which is now hosted by SPU. 

The January meeting will be held at UPS on January 12-13, and members will be attending the State Board meeting in Olympia.  

Rebecca Bowers, CWU, has resigned from the president-elect position, and Judy Mitchell, WSU, will move directly into the presidency.  Members of the executive committee will divide lists of responsibilities to support this change.  Michael Vavrus has recommended that Frank Kline be nominated for the president-elect position, and Frank has agreed to serve in this capacity.   Sharon Mowry moved that the appointment be approved, Judy Mitchell seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

The position of legislative liaison, usually someone on the west side of the state, has been vacant.  Carol Merz has agreed to accept this position for this next year only.  Carol was elected unanimously.

The executive committee will consider ways to deal with the concept of an executive director.  WACTE raised dues in order to accomplish this.  Please send ideas to Judy Mitchell.  

WACTE has been giving host campuses $500.00 for hosting the yearly meetings.  This is more cost effective than meeting in hotels.

NEW BUSINESS

There was no new business.

TURNING OVER THE GAVEL

Doug Lamoreaux relinquished the presidency to Judy Mitchell.   Doug was thanked for keeping the organization on track and for being willing to continue to serve on the executive board for two additional years.  Doug, along with Ed Helmstetter will continue to work on the Pedagogy Assessment.

 The idea of compensation for WACTE state leaders to attend the AACTE Summer Leadership program was raised.  No action was taken.  Suggestions are being sought for characteristics of leaders as AACTE searches for its new president.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:55 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon Straub

Acting secretary

